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Student Services Council Meeting 
Wednesday, February 5, 2014 

9:00 AM • Room 2314 
AGENDA 

 

Committee Members Present 

x 
 

Connie Barton 
x 
 

. Nadia Elwood 
x 
 

Kevin O’Rorke 

x Nancy Berkey x Sandra Hamilton Slane x Sylvia Ruano 

x 
 

 
Will Breitbach 

x 
 

Tim Johnston x Sheree Whaley 

x 
 

Steve Cross 
x 
 

Liz Kohn 
 
 

 

 
Approval of minutes 1/22/14- A few minor edits were noted to correct spelling and titles. Motion to approve, 

passed by majority.  

 

AREA UPDATES  

EOPS/DSPS/CARE- Sandra Hamilton Slane 

Sandra shared that all programs are running smoothly in her department. They will be advertising for a PT Senior 

Staff Secretary for DSPS, this is a new PT position. EOPS funding has been restored and they no longer need to 

split the current Senior Staff Secretary between EOPS and DSPS. She also wanted to acknowledge and thank all 

the staff that has been spending their time on the employee search committees. 

 

Library Services and Educational Technology- Will Breitbach 

Will shared that all is going fine in the library and the extended ed learning programs.  The library has an initiative 

going forward that will address revising some of the space within the library, making the environment more 

student friendly. Sandra asked if in the future, the library will be open prior to school starting; her point being that 

there is a real need for printing/copying services on campus for students prior to the first day of school. Will said 

it’s not cost effective since there is a requirement that if the library is open, then a librarian must be present.  Will 

agreed there needs to a solution to the printing needs for students, and supports efforts of purchasing a 

copy/printer unit.  Connie said FA department has moved forward an initiative to cover printing costs for FA 

students, but this doesn’t help the non-FA students. All agreed that this issue needs to be addressed sooner 

rather than later. This item will be placed on a future SSC agenda for continued discussion.  

 

TRiO SSS & Upward Bound- Sylvia Ruano 

Sylvia shared that SSS is presenting a Financial Aid literacy workshop today.  FA will introduce the Academic 

Works scholarship application process to the students.  TRiO SSS has several field trips planned with the 



   

Transfer Center and EOPS, which is more cost effective because they divide the costs between the three 

programs.  

Upward Bound- Everything is running smoothly.  Her staff is gearing up for the summer program. Sylvia 

complimented Steve for his assistance each year with the dorms.  The summer program wouldn’t run as smoothly 

without his help. 

 

Gateway to College- Nancy Berkey 

Nancy shared that all is going well.  She explained that the students are making a big shift from high school, 

where it’s mandatory to attend, versus college where one goes by choice.  Most of the students are adjusting well, 

and doing fine in the program, but there are others who need more guidance.  Each student has a story unique to 

them, and they are all working towards ensuring the success of each student.   She has a student from the first 

cohort who landed a part in an upcoming Shasta College play, and another student from the first cohort that just 

received a $1000 Dr. Pepper Scholarship!  They are in the process of recruiting for a PT teacher, and still using 

subs to fill in.  

 

Admissions and Records- Sheree Whaley 

Sheree shared that Joy is back to work, and they celebrated with a small luncheon in A&R.  Sheree thanked 

Nadia for the fee processing change in CalWORKs and agreed this will make things run smoother for students. 

There are 2 new hires in A&R, and they are in the process of training and getting their schedules set.  Progress is 

being made with Technology (Josh and Nicole) on posting other college transcript units and building course 

equivalents. They are running a test file and it seems to be working!!  Eventually, they should have a full history 

on student’s records that show, number of years, names of schools and number of units. 

 

Dual Enrollment, Articulation & TRiO Talent Search- Liz Kohn 

Liz shared that all is going well in Dual Enrollment.  Approximately the same numbers of high school students are 

enrolled for 2014-15 as 2013-14.  

Talent Search is going well, and the hiring committee just finished up the interviews for the TS Assistant Project 

Director position, and the candidates have been moved on to 2
nd

 level interviews.  Liz also let the SSC know that 

she didn’t apply for the current opening of TS Project Director because she will be going to PT work after the baby 

is born.  She will be coming back as PT Dual Enrollment Coordinator.  

 

Student Housing- Steve Cross 

Steve stated that all is well in housing.  He has one RA position that is closing today, and they will be starting the 

search process in the next week.  Steve was excited to share that 16 new Japanese students will be attending in 

the Fall and they will all be living in the dorms!  

 

Financial Aid- Connie Barton 

Connie stated that Academic Works is up and running!  She has one employee out that had knee surgery, so they 

are shorthanded for another month, and the FA office will be participating in the Cash for College nights. 

Connie attended a recent FA Regional Rep meeting at the Chancellor’s Office where they addressed default 

status.  Shasta is currently at about 27.7% and the cutoff is 30%. The new default rate will be available later this 



   

month, and Connie is hoping Shasta hasn’t hit the 30% threshold.  Solano College has hit the 30% default rate, 

and they have had to submit a plan for how they are going to improve.  On a positive note, no school has had its 

funding pulled so far. Some other topics covered at the meeting were distant education/online programs and fraud 

rings, where students sign up semester after semester with a false identity and collect financial aid fraudulently. 

There is an upcoming FA workshop on how to handle angry students 

 

Enrollment Services- Tim Johnston 

Tim shared that the APs and BPs that were reviewed at the last SSC meeting have now gone for a 2
nd

 reading at 

College Council and are on track to go to the Board for final approval.  The PT Student Services Assistant in the 

Assessment office has resigned, and until they can backfill that position they will be using other SS Assistants to 

cover in the Assessment office.   They are coming up on week 5 of the early alert notifications to faculty, and then 

they will be notifying students.   Tim also shared several marketing items that counselors will be using for 

recruitment and outreach (attached).  Tim thanked Daniel and Liz for their assistance with developing a webinar 

for high school counselors.  Enrollment Services is getting ready to purchase Ed Plan Software, it will be funded 

with Matriculation dollars.  When they roll out the new software if there are those who would be willing to head it 

up and work out the kinks it would be helpful.   

Kevin asked Tim to give an update on probationary and dismissal of students.  Tim explained that the process is 

all spelled out in the new Student Success Act. 

1) Letters to students must be updated according to the SS Act regulations. 

2) Capturing the information for counselors and then having a program that will accurately identify those 

students who are on academic probation or dismissal is key.  In the past, some students went unidentified 

because the terminology used was contradictory. Currently IT is working with students who have been 

identified as probationary or under dismissal procedures.  IT has taken on a big task to go through by 

hand and check the status of all these records because the district AP states that if they have shown any 

improvement (2.0 or better- semester by semester) that they will be given a reprieve.  The difficultly can 

be in accessing the improvements, because we don’t want to discount the human element and we should 

err on the side of the student if at all possible. 

 

CalWORKS- Nadia Elwood 

Nadia stated that all is the status quo at CalWORKs.  She has been told by HR that she will need to develop a 

new job description for the newly approved PT Employment Technician position.  Kevin suggested that she just 

change the job flyer to reflect the specific CalWORKs responsibilities.  Changing the job description can take a 

long time, and it could slow down the process.   

Nadia recently met with county CalWORKs personnel. One change she has recommended is to the fee letter that 

states the county will pay the students fees, and that those letters be forwarded to Shasta County CalWORKs 

program and then to A&R.  This should help with the authorization of fees and speed up the process for the 

students.  She is also working towards developing an orientation for CW students at the downtown location.  

 

BUDGET DEVELOPMENT- 2014-15- Kevin 

Kevin explained the budget process and reminded all to print out their justification sheets with their budget for 

2014-15, and he will meet with each area on or before March 7
th
.  Additionally, he encouraged all areas to review 



   

their current budgets (2013-14) now to get a sense of upcoming expenditures.  April 15th is the cutoff date for 

spending with a few exceptions.  Nadia mentioned that she doesn’t have access to the CalWORKs budget 

history. 

 

EVALUATIONS- Kevin 

Kevin will be meeting with each manger in the next week or two to finish up evaluations. 

 

OTHER- All 

Kevin discussed the Strategic Plan timeline (handout). He asked the group to routinely review the plan and look 

for connections within the activities.  If they see a connection they should contact the activity administrator and 

ask if it would be worth adding to that particular activity.  

Kevin asked for ideas on how to enhance the SS webpages.  Student Services should strive to be more dynamic 

on the web, possibly through newsletters, blogs, FAQ’s, etc.  He suggested one possibility would be to take the 

monthly SS Board report updates and insert them into a newsletter type template. Sherry will put together a 

template by the end of February. All managers are to send their area updates to Sherry, and she will put together 

a draft for March.   

The new Flex Days are still being negotiated with the faculty association.  Flex training is required for instructional 

faculty only.  It is not required for counselors.  We must keep in mind, what should be our priority, training or 

serving students. The counselors may have to work out a solution to this with their union reps because the work 

day calculation is different for counselors than it is for instructional faculty.  Currently, the only mandatory flex 

days are the ones before school starts. 

 

Recorded by: 
Sherry Nicholas 
Executive Assistant 
Vice President of Student Services Office 
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